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water, with large amounts flowing
out of the entrance. Anyone enter-
ing the cave at that time would
surely die. Jesús indicated that dur-
ing dry times one could get back to
a sump that could be passed, lead-
ing to a large passage that he had
explored fully. We then asked if it
has been dry lately. Jesús said, “Si,
pretty dry.”

We had two trips to the Cave of
Death. The first was a recon trip to
see if it had indeed been pretty dry.
The entrance did not have any wa-
ter flowing out, and Jesús, Phil, and
Chris climbed down the entrance to
check it out. Fortunately the en-
trance area was dry, and they
scoped out the cave back to the
sump, which they did not swim out
into. Returning several days later,
we broke our group into two sur-
vey teams. Phil, Chris, John, and
Jesús would go back to the sump
to see if they could push past the

water. They would leave a marker
there for the other team to tie to.
Ajax, Sarah, Vickie, and I would
survey from the entrance and tie to
the other team’s first station. If the
sump was not passable, the first
team would survey back toward the
entrance. The entrance to Muerte is
a boulder climbdown that eventu-
ally opens to a large walking pas-
sage. This is obviously scoured by
the flow of lots of water. Sand, not
the usual Tabasco mud, covers the
floor. This eventually leads to a
small, cobble downclimb into an-
other walking passage and then the
sump, which was not open. Since it
had been so dry, Jesús thought that
the sump would be open by May
or so. Unfortunately we could not
wait that long.

The next cave that Jesús took us
to was called Croquis de la Gruta
Arroyo La Chispa. Jesús said that
the cave was perhaps 800 meters in

length. I was surprised when he led
us to the cave I knew as Gruta
Afuera. Jesús and Lupe had discov-
ered the way on in this cave. Com-
ing into Afuera from the other side
of the hill through a cave they called
Arroyo La Chispa, they had rigged
the cave with ladders made of
polypropylene rope and branches
from trees. One could now climb up
into the ceiling of Gruta Afuera and
travel through the hillside. This
well-decorated cave was eventually
mapped by Chris, Tom, Vicky, and
Phil. Later Jesús said that he had
mapped the cave and provided us
with the map that he and his
brother had produced.

Jesús and Lupe know of many
caves in the hills behind Arroyo
Chispa. Phil, Nathan, and our
guides located many karst features
in this area and mapped El Sótano
del Niño Perdido (Lost Boy) and
Sótano del Jamaica.
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